
River Falls Hydroelectric Project No. 10-489 

12.10 Report  

 

This document has been created to satisfy 18 CFR 12.10 Reporting safety related incident 

during large rain event on June 28-29, 2020.  

 

 

The Powell Falls dam has had the right-side training wall damaged to the extent of 

missing concrete and possible lowering Lake Louise 3 feet.  

 

 

 

 



 

The picture below was on taken on March 16, 2020 before the damage. 

 

 

June 28 -29, 2020 the Kinnickinnic river watershed area had a rain event. The storm rained over 

the area and dropped 7-8” of precipitation in approximately 12 hours. The Kinnickinnic River 

experienced a large flash flood event on the June 29.  On July 2, when the water had receded 

enough, began the start of the damage inspection. 

On the morning of June 29, the hydroelectric generators were taken offline at Powell Falls and 

Junction Falls as they had falling kW output. They were taken offline to avoid pulling in mud and 

debris through the intake. No one was recreating downstream at that point in time.  

 

 



There were no measures taken to prevent worsening. The river was rising fast, and the picture 

shows the staff gauge at the Junction Falls intake.  The dam crest is at 865.3 and the picture 

below reflects it at 867.9 at 7:06 a.m. on June 29. 

 



On June 29 at 2:20 p.m. the staff gauge was underwater.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



The water was carrying large debris downriver during this time frame. The headworks at Powell 

Falls were underwater with water flowing fast over it and was unsafe to access (time 7:55 a.m. 

on June 29).         

 

 

• There were no injuries or deaths reported from this event on the Kinnickinnic River.  

• The EAP was not activated for this event. We attempted no sandbagging or any other 

flood fighting actions. 

• We did not operate the wastegate at either site. 

• The water moved rocks and debris downstream and the river at one point was creating a 

new channel. 



 More pics before and after below of Junction Falls on the next two pages. 

 



 

 



 

Pictures of operational data: 



 

 

 



 



 



 



The pictures below are from the height of the flood at Powell Falls and Junction Falls. At 

the USGS station downstream the flow was at 3890 cfs at 905 a.m. June 29th.  

 

 



At the height of the flood it was at 7 feet above the crest of the dam (this is an enormous 

amount of water). 

 

 

• The damage done by the flash flood on June 29 -July 1, 2020.  

• Powell training wall, at this time no repair has been scheduled. 

• Junction intake prescreen pulled from mounts sent downstream ending up below 

Junction Falls tailrace. Will try to salvage this. 

• Junction Falls level gauge transducer pulled from mount sent downstream. Will need to 

replace.  

• Warning buoys broke will need to reattach.  

• Dam warning sign smashed right side Powell. Have replacement sign. 

• The property around the project area is owned by the city. No private property in project 

boundary.  


